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2.
BACKGROUND INFORMATION
2.2
Members have made their priorities for infrastructure and jobs-led growth clear – these are the prerequisites of growth. Members have indicated they wish to use the growth agenda to leverage three key and interrelated ambitions for the borough; namely:-

· A better offer for our town centres
· A better education and training offer 

· A better employment offer – high grade, higher density jobs

2.3 The mutually supportive role of these three aspirations cannot be over-stated. The town centres and the skills base will be persuasive to inward investors. Similarly, high grade employment supports vibrant town centres.

2.4 The Council has a vision to create town centres that are Characterful, Distinctive, and Fun. This vision has been externally validated by an independent planning inspector, and now sits firmly within our planning policy for Kettering Town Centre. 
2.5 This report sets out the programme for delivery of the Soan’s Yard development site (‘The Yards’), improvements to the Newland Street Bus Interchange, and improvements to the Sheep Street/Northampton Road Junction. It also looks back at the successful completion of the first element of Public Realm Phase 4 – which was the delivery a new Traffic Regulation Order and rising bollards covering the Primary Shopping Area of the town centre.
3.
THE YARDS
3.1 Next month will see the grand opening of ‘The Yards’ – an exciting new retail destination in Kettering town centre. Work is nearing completion at the regeneration site off Market Street – with over 70% of the units already spoken for. A great deal of work has gone into ensuring the delivery of this key part of our adopted Town Centre Area Action Plan for Kettering, and it is worth taking stock of the various key decisions and actions the Council has taken to get to this stage.
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Background 




3.2 Our vision for The Yards is to establish a recognisable hub for niche and independent retailers that will bring people into the area looking for something quirkier than they can find at an out of town retail park. One that brings together the heritage of the town with the needs of the 21st Century shopper. It will form the link between the thriving Restaurant Quarter centred on the award winning Market Place development, and the more main stream national retailers along High Street, Gold Street and within the Newlands Centre. This was formalised within the adopted Town Centre AAP – Policies 1, 2, 12 and 17 are most relevant.
3.3 In January 2012, the Executive Committee endorsed the marketing of The Yards in line with the proposed method of disposal; which was that the site be marketed for redevelopment with the option to lease and take a build licence. It was considered that this provided the greatest flexibility for interested developers – which would achieve the best outcome for the Council in terms of ongoing revenue streams. 

3.4 Following a formal tender process, the Executive Committee agreed to let the site to Kevin Jones in January 2013. The proposals were to develop the site for retail, restaurant and office use; with a focus on retaining and refurbishing as much of the historic existing building as possible. 
3.5 During the course of 2013 and 2014 the developer has worked closely with The Council to gain planning permission for the proposals, while beginning to market the site. Commencement on site began in late 2014 with the demolition of some 1930s buildings to enable a better flow through the retained structures. Social media has been used to great effect in securing new tenants – reaching out to SMEs and start-ups who might have been put off by standard marketing approaches and agents fees.

The Grand Opening

3.6 On October 10th The Yards will officially open its doors for the first time – and the developer is currently working with us to ensure that the event goes off with a bang! Keep an eye out for more information on what to expect through the usual channels - Facebook, Twitter, the radio and local newspapers.
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3.7 Those of you that frequent The Yards Facebook page will know that the developer has already announced that the old ambulance station has been turned into the ‘Yards Exchange’ – which promises to work like a business incubator for retailers. Modelled on the successful approach taken by the Council with businesses at Chesham House, the Yards Exchange will be:
“a space where businesses can sell their wares without the risk or cost of a store…a central till point…will work on a rota system, meaning you will have to do your allocated shifts but then be as flexible as you like.”
3.8 The remaining buildings, along with some interesting new micro retail units created by the developer in innovative ways, will host a collective of wonderfully diverse and intriguing shops and businesses. The list of which includes:

· a second hand bookshop and music venue (Sofa Sessions – see image above)
· a hair and make-up studio

· handbags and accessories

· jewellery

· haberdashery and gifts

· collectables and toys

· The Yards Bar and Kitchen

3.9 The Yards Bar and Kitchen, based in the old MG Garage promises to create a space unlike any other within the town centre – a fine addition to the evening economy that was recently awarded the prestigious Purple Flag in recognition of its vibrancy, diversity and safety.

3.10 There are still some units available, and anybody thinking about starting a retail business is urged to visit the site, talk to the developer or go online to see what can be done to help you realise your ambitions in Kettering.
4.
NEWLANDS BUS INTERCHANGE
4.1
Works to remove the existing bus shelters on Newland Street and replace them with more modern, and less enclosed, bus stops began in July, and are due to be completed in September. This project was identified within the adopted Town Centre AAP – Policies 1, 2, 7, 9, 10 and 15 are most relevant – as a key improvement required to ensure the growth of the town involved improvements to key infrastructure.
4.2
These will be of a more modern design, but one that fits well with the street furniture we have recently installed in other parts of the town centre. Most importantly, they are much less enclosed than the existing structure – which will result in a cleaner, less cluttered environment. I think everyone agrees that the previous state of affairs did not showcase Kettering at its best.
4.3
The works have already begun to improve the view of the Newlands Centre, and we’re sure that, once complete, it’ll bring in further private sector investment – into the Newlands Centre itself, but also in other parts of Newland Street. 
4.4
These improvements are to be paid for utilising s106 contributions secured on the ‘Westhill’ housing development in Kettering – though forward funded by the owners of the Newlands Centre, Ellandi. It is worth noting that the improvements to Newland Street will happen before any houses are occupied on that site – further proof that growth in Kettering is improving the area for existing communities.
4.5
Though funded through s106 contributions in the medium term, the initial up front costs for this project have been met by Ellandi, the owners of the Newlands Centre – we’re very grateful for their support. Likewise, Northamptonshire County Council, who are undertaking the works, have played an essential role in bringing it forward.
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5.
NORTHAMPTON ROAD/SHEEP STREET
5.1
Northamptonshire Highways are currently working with us on finalising the design for improvements to the junction at the top of Northampton Road where it meets Sheep Street and Station Road. The main focus of this project is to improve the flow of traffic around the Southern part of the town centre. However, we are also looking to improve the pedestrian links between the Station and town centre. This is an important element of the infrastructure improvements set out within the adopted AAP – it links directly with policies 1, 2, 7, 9, 10 and 20.
5.2
We are expecting to receive a draft design within the next month, with the delivery programme currently proposing a start on site early in the new year. The project is funded through developer contributions – so this is yet another example of how growth can benefit existing communities and businesses.
6.
PUBLIC REALM PHASE 4 – TRO and Rising Bollards
6.1
In June 2012, and following on from the hugely successful implementation of Public Realm Phases 1, 2 and 3 (Market Place, Horsemarket, Market Street and Sheep Street) the Executive approved a one-off capital budget of £190,000 to redesign the public realm on through the pedestrianized town centre. This project will play an integral role in our plans for the town centre, as enshrined within the adopted Town Centre AAP – with Policies 1, 2, 3, 5, 7, 10 and 15 being most relevant
6.2
The project had the following aims:
Reduce traffic in the High Street and Gold Street area

Improve the pedestrian and shopping environments

Allow more events and markets to take place on the street

Encourage more on-street dining (a café culture)


Drive further private investment

6.3
The zone covered by the project is an extensive one – such that the project will play a key role in the future of Kettering town centre. The following diagram emphasises this point:

[image: image5]
6.4
The first phase of this project to be delivered was the installation of the new rising bollards at High Street, Meadow Road, Lower Street and Gold Street; as well as the manual bollard at Meeting Lane. This is accompanied by a new Traffic Regulation Order.

6.5
The delivery phase of this project has now been completed – with the new Traffic Regulation Order and rising bollards installed and operational. Some 270 key fobs have been delivered to businesses and staff to ensure that those with access rights at particular times of day can gain access. 
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6.6
The Executive Committee had discussed and agreed that a compromise approach that sought to both enable access whilst simultaneously restricting it had not succeeded in creating a safe, friendly shopping environment. The Executive determined that a clear pedestrianized zone was the only way to ensure that shoppers felt comfortable and relaxed walking through the town centre.

6.7
Inevitably, this project has received a number of negative comments – it restricts vehicular access to a part of the town that people previously enjoyed unfettered access to. However, it is worth noting that the clear and unequivocal response from shoppers in the town has been overwhelmingly positive. 

6.8
The concept design was worked up and consulted on during 2013, and a preferred option arrived at. The new arrangements, as set out within the Traffic Regulation Order, are as follows:

20mph speed limit throughout the zone
Four rising bollards – one at each gateway (access via swipe cards)
Collapsible bollard at Meeting Lane
Blue Badge parking is to be provided at Lower Street and Gold Street (as well as existing parking spaces)
Loading/Deliveries are prohibited between 9am-5pm (Sun-Thurs) and 8am-5pm (Fri-Sat)
Cycling is prohibited within the town centre
6.9
It is worth reminding ourselves of the core objectives. There were:

Reduce traffic in the High Street and Gold Street area

Improve the pedestrian and shopping environments

Allow more events and markets to take place on the street

Encourage more on-street dining (a café culture)

Drive further private investment

6.10
The wider project will see new public realm throughout the main shopping area of the town, with a re-imagined public square at the bottom of Gold Street. The following image indicates how that might look:
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6.11
The following diagrams give a clear expression of where the new bollards are situated, along with the other features of the scheme, including new street furniture and disabled parking bays: 

High Street
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Meadow Road
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Gold Street
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Meeting Lane
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Wadcroft
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6.12
As these images show – new rising bollards were installed at High Street, Meadow Road, Lower Street and Gold Street. Meanwhile manual bollards were installed at the bottom of Meeting Lane and fixed bollards at Wadcroft. This has secure the pedestrianized part of the town centre as just that – pedestrian.

7.
IMPACT ON POLICY
7.1
Members have made their priorities for infrastructure and jobs-led growth clear – these are the prerequisites of growth. Members have indicated they wish to use the growth agenda to leverage three key and interrelated ambitions for the borough; namely:-

· A better offer for our town centres

· A better education and training offer 

· A better employment offer – high grade, higher density jobs
7.2
As this report indicates, a great deal of progress has been made, and continues to be made in fulfilling the aspirations of the Town Centre AAP. The adopted plan, whilst a useful tool in shaping our own work, also provides a fantastic tool with which to attract external investment in the town centre. Recent successes such as the awarding of Purple Flag for the night time economy are indicative of the importance of responsible, plan-led growth.

1.	PURPOSE OF REPORT





To provide an update on a number of regeneration schemes within Kettering Town Centre





The old shelters created a dark, smoke-filled passageway that blocked views of shops and was generally unwelcoming





Those shelters were removed over the summer – resulting in a much more open and appealing vista along Newland Street





The new shelters will be of the same design as this, though they will be painted black to better link with existing street furniture around the town





8.	RECOMMENDATION





That the Planning Policy Committee recognises the successful implementation of regeneration projects within the town centre of Kettering, and notes the continued improvements that growth has enabled the Council to bring to existing communities.











